
S H E F F I E L D    C I T Y     C O U N C I L 
 

Cabinet 
 

Meeting held 18 April 2018 
 
PRESENT: Councillors Julie Dore (Chair), Olivia Blake, Jackie Drayton, 

Jayne Dunn, Mazher Iqbal, Mary Lea and Jack Scott 
 

 
   

 
1.   
 

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 
 

1.1 Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Ben Curran, Bryan Lodge 
and Cate McDonald. 

  
 

2.   
 

EXCLUSION OF PUBLIC AND PRESS 
 

2.1 No items were identified where it was proposed to exclude the public and press 
from the meeting. 

  
 

3.   
 

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 

3.1 Councillor Jack Scott declared a personal interest in Agenda Item 12 – Confirming 
Grant Aid Awards For 2018/19 and Delegation of Grant Aid Variations to 
Individual Cabinet Member (See Minute 11 below) – as he was shortly expecting 
to be appointed as a Trustee of the St. Wilfred’s Centre, which was one of the 
organisations recommended to receive a grant award. 

  
 

4.   
 

MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING 
 

4.1 The minutes of the previous meeting of the Cabinet, held on 21st March 2018, 
were approved as a correct record. 

  
 

5.   
 

PUBLIC QUESTIONS AND PETITIONS 
 

5.1 Public Question in respect of Student Accommodation 
  
5.1.1 Nigel Slack asked that with recent announcements of proposals for student flats 

above the former TJ Hughes store, on the car park behind the city centre 
substation, and others, how many student flats/beds are now in the development 
pipeline for the city centre, and how many student flats/beds currently exist in the 
city centre? Mr. Slack also asked that with a predicted downturn in student 
numbers, and most Universities having money issues, is this sustainable? 

  
5.1.2 In response, the Leader of the Council (Councillor Julie Dore) indicated that she 

would supply Mr. Slack with the statistics that he has asked for.  She stated that a 
detailed study relating to the sustainability of student accommodation in the city 
was to be undertaken involving both of the city’s universities, and the results of 
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the study would be used to inform future Council policy in this matter.  She 
commented that Council officers were of the opinion that the student 
accommodation market in the city had not yet reached saturation point, and there 
still remained scope for existing lower quality student accommodation to be 
replaced by new higher quality provision, and this was expected to be confirmed 
by the study.  Councillor Dore added that an updated Sheffield Housing Strategy 
would be submitted to a meeting of the Cabinet in the near future, and housing 
mix, including accommodation for students, would be included in that strategy. 

  
  
5.2 Public Question in respect of Demolitions Under the Heart of the City Phase II 

Proposals 
  
5.2.1 Nigel Slack commented that with the Council's record over heritage buildings & 

demolitions, he would suggest that the Cabinet Member for Children, Young 
People & Families may wish to revisit her question at the last Cabinet meeting to 
the senior officer presenting the Heart of the City Phase II report.  The Cabinet 
Member had asked whether any 'grade 2 or other listed buildings were to be 
demolished' (as part of the redevelopment).  Mr. Slack queried whether the 
Cabinet Member had noted, as Mr. Slack had, that the officer's response was 
evasive?  The officer’s response was that 'no star grade buildings would be 
demolished'. Mr. Slack therefore wished to seek clarity on this matter, and asked 
will any listed buildings be liable for demolition under the Heart of the City Phase 
II proposals?  If so, which ones and what is the grade of listing for each? 

  
5.2.2 In response, Councillor Jackie Drayton, Cabinet Member for Children, Young 

People and Families, commented that heritage and conservation in the city was 
highly valued by the Council and, by way of example, she referred to the work 
being undertaken towards securing a future use for the Old Town Hall building in 
the Haymarket area.  She stated that she did not agree with Mr. Slack’s view that 
the officer had been evasive when answering her question at the previous 
Cabinet meeting, and she added that, as the officer stated at the Cabinet 
meeting, there are no proposals to demolish any listed building as part of the 
Heart of the City Phase II proposals. 

  
  
5.3 Public Question in respect of Call-in of Cabinet Decisions 
  
5.3.1 Nigel Slack asked how many Cabinet decisions have been called in or reviewed 

by Scrutiny Committees in the last 12 months?  Of those, how many were 
disposed of under each of the potential courses of action, i.e.:- 

  
 (a) refer the decision back to the decision making body or individual for 

reconsideration in the light of recommendations from the Committee?; 
 (b) request that the decision be deferred until the Scrutiny Committee has 

considered relevant issues and made recommendations to the Executive?; 
 (c) take no action in relation to the called-in decision but consider whether issues 

arising from the call-in need to be fed back to the decision maker or added to 
the work programme of an existing Scrutiny Committee?; 
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 Mr. Slack also asked how many referrals for reconsideration resulted in a 
changed decision by the decision maker? 

  
5.3.2 In response, the Leader of the Council (Councillor Julie Dore) indicated that she 

would supply Mr. Slack with the statistics that he has asked for. 
  
 

6.   
 

ITEMS CALLED-IN/REFERRED FROM SCRUTINY 
 

6.1 Call-In of Cabinet Member for Finance’s Decision on “Disposal of Property at 
Mount Pleasant, Sharrow Lane” 

  
6.1.1 The Chair of the Economic and Environmental Wellbeing Scrutiny and Policy 

Development Committee (Councillor Denise Fox) presented a report on the 
outcome of the Committee’s meeting held on 14th March 2018 where a Call-In of 
the Cabinet Member for Finance’s decision on 22nd February 2018 regarding 
“Disposal of Property at Mount Pleasant, Sharrow Lane” was considered. 

  
6.1.2 Councillor Fox, in referring to the decision taken by the Committee, stated that the 

meeting with Avenues to Zero, herself and Councillor Olivia Blake had now taken 
place, and it had been agreed at that meeting that Avenues to Zero and the 
Council would continue to explore potential ways to achieve some of the 
ambitions set out in Avenues to Zero’s Mount Pleasant bid. 

  
6.1.3 RESOLVED: That Cabinet notes. 
  
 (a) notes the decision of the Economic and Environmental Wellbeing Scrutiny 

and Policy Development Committee, to take no action in relation to the 
called-in decision, but to recommend a meeting takes place of Cabinet 
Member for Finance and Chair of Economic and Environmental Wellbeing 
Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee with Avenues to Zero to 
explain more fully information underlying the Individual Cabinet Member 
decision; and 

  
 (b) welcomes the undertaking given at the meeting held with Avenues to Zero 

to continue to explore potential ways to achieve some of the ambitions set 
out in Avenues to Zero’s Mount Pleasant bid. 

  
6.1.4 Reasons for Decision 
  
 To allow the decision to be implemented. 
  
6.1.5 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
 To not agree with the decision of the Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee 

in relation to the called-in decision. 
  
 
 
 

 



Meeting of the Cabinet 18.04.2018 

Page 4 of 8 
 

6.2 Street Culture Scrutiny Task Group 
  
6.2.1 The Chair of the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny and Policy 

Development Committee (Councillor Chris Peace) presented a report which 
outlined the work undertaken by the Committee’s Street Culture Scrutiny Task 
Group and set out the Task Group’s recommendations, which had been endorsed 
by the Committee.  The full report setting out the findings and recommendations 
of the Task Group was appended to the report. 

  
6.2.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:- 
  
 (a) thanks (i) the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny and Policy 

Development Committee for its work in relation to finding out about Street 
Culture and provision of services in Sheffield and (ii) the Members of the 
Task Group, and all the Council officers and representatives of partner 
organisations and groups who contributed to the work of the Task Group; 

   
 (b) notes the Street Culture Scrutiny Task Group Report, attached as Appendix 

1 to the report;  
   
 (c) agrees that an initial Cabinet response to the scrutiny recommendations be 

provided to the Safer and Stronger Communities Scrutiny and Policy 
Development Committee in July 2018; and 

   
 (d) agrees to provide a Council led multi-agency written response to the Safer 

and Stronger Communities Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee 
recommendations for October 2018. 

   

6.2.3 Reasons for the Decision 
  
 To maintain momentum, the Scrutiny Committee request an initial response to 

their recommendations for July 2018, especially those where the Council may or 
can lead.  
 
Recognising the collaborative approach being taken in regard to Street Culture 
and provisions in the city, the Scrutiny Committee would like a multi-agency 
response to its report and recommendations, and feel the Council is best placed 
to lead on this formal written response to the Scrutiny Committee’s Street Culture 
Scrutiny Task Group Report and the Committee asks for this by October 2018.  

  
6.2.4 Alternative Options Considered and Rejected 
  
 An alternative option in relation to the recommendations would be to do nothing 

with the Task Group Report.  However, given the time and effort spent by the 
Task Group and contributions to the work and recommendations from 
organisations across the city, this is not deemed a viable option. 
 
An alternative option in relation to the recommendations would be to respond to 
the Committee’s report over a much longer timescale. The Scrutiny Committee 
would like to maintain momentum on this issue but recognise time is required for 
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a multi-agency response, hence the suggestion of an initial Cabinet response in 
July 2018 and a Cabinet led multi-agency response to its recommendations with a 
longer timescale of October 2018. 

  

  
6.3 Children’s Social Care Task Group Report 
  
 At the request of the Chair of the Children, Young People and Family Support 

Scrutiny and Policy Development Committee, consideration of the Children’s 
Social Care Task Group report was deferred to the next meeting of the Cabinet. 

  
 
7.   
 

RETIREMENT OF STAFF 
 

7.1 The Executive Director, Resources submitted a report on Council staff retirements.  
  
7.2 RESOLVED: That this Cabinet :-  
  
 (a) places on record its appreciation of the valuable services rendered to the City 

Council by the following staff in the Portfolios below:- 
  
 Name Post Years’ Service 
    
 People Services   
    
 Susan Gardner Senior Teaching Assistant 

Level 3, Broomhall Nursery 
School 

35 

    
 Phillip Green Contract Officer, Children and 

Families 
44 

    
 Pauline Webster Primary School Assistant, 

Lydgate Junior School 
20 

    
 Resources   
    
 Harry Clarke Committee Secretary, 

Democratic Services 
41 

  
 (b) extends to them its best wishes for the future and a long and happy retirement; 

and 
  
 (c) directs that an appropriate extract of this resolution under the Common Seal of 

the Council be forwarded to them. 
  
 
8.   
 

DOMESTIC AND SEXUAL ABUSE STRATEGY 
 

 In view of the absence at the meeting of the Cabinet Member for Health and 
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Social Care, consideration of the report of the Executive Director, People Services 
seeking approval to a new Domestic and Sexual Abuse Strategy for the city, was 
deferred to the next meeting of the Cabinet. 

  
 

9.   
 

ROTHERHAM BOROUGH COUNCIL FURNITURE CONTRACT 
 

9.1 The Executive Director, Place submitted a report seeking to obtain permission for 
Sheffield City Council (SCC) to enter into contract with Rotherham Metropolitan 
Borough Council (MBC) to provide them with furnished goods for their service 
requirement. 

  
9.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:-    
  
 (a) approves the Council entering into a contract for the supply of furnished 

goods to RMBC, as outlined and detailed within the report; and 
   
 (b) delegates authority to the Director of Finance and Commercial Services, in 

consultation with the Director of Housing and Neighbourhoods Service, to 
take such other necessary steps not covered by existing delegations to 
achieve the outcomes outlined in the report. 

   
9.3 Reasons for Decision 
  
9.3.1 The reasons for recommending this business are highlighted in the summary of 

benefits at section 2.1 of the report. 
 
The undertaking and successful delivery of this contract could be a catalyst to 
further external 3rd party works. This is good for the Council from a reputational 
perspective and will contribute to minimising the impact of budget constraints, 
given it creates an income. 

  
9.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
9.4.1 There were no alternative options presented in the report. 
  
 
10.   
 

MONTH 11 CAPITAL APPROVALS 
 

10.1 The Executive Director, Resources submitted a report providing details of 
proposed changes to the Capital Programme as brought forward in Month 11 
2017/18. 

  
10.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:-    
  
 (a) approves the proposed additions and variations to the Capital Programme 

listed in Appendix 1 of the report, including the procurement strategies and 
delegates authority to the Director of Finance and Commercial Services or 
nominated Officer, as appropriate, to award the necessary contracts; and 
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 (b) gives authorisation to provide grants to third parties as detailed in Appendix 
2 of the report. 

   
10.3 Reasons for Decision 
  
10.3.1 The proposed changes to the Capital Programme will improve the services to the 

people of Sheffield. 
  
10.3.2 To formally record changes to the Capital Programme and gain Member approval 

for changes in line with Financial Regulations and to reset the Capital Programme 
in line with latest information. 

  
10.3.3 Obtain the relevant delegations to allow projects to proceed. 
  
10.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
10.4.1 A number of alternative courses of action are considered as part of the process 

undertaken by Officers before decisions are recommended to Members. The 
recommendations made to Members represent what Officers believe to be the 
best options available to the Council, in line with Council priorities, given the 
constraints on funding and the use to which funding is put within the Revenue 
Budget and the Capital Programme. 

  
 
11.   
 

CONFIRMING GRANT AID AWARDS FOR 2018/19 AND DELEGATION OF 
GRANT AID VARIATIONS TO INDIVIDUAL CABINET MEMBER 
 

11.1 The Executive Director, People Services, submitted a report seeking Cabinet 
approval for the grant aid awards for 2018/19; and to delegate, to the Cabinet 
Member with voluntary sector responsibility, authority to vary grant aid awards for 
the financial year 2019/20. 

  
11.2 RESOLVED: That Cabinet:-    
  
 (a) agrees the grant awards for 2018/19 as set out in the report, which are in 

line with the budget savings stated in the Revenue Budget report approved 
by the Cabinet in February 2018 and the multi-year grant agreements; and 

   
 (b) delegates authority to make the decision on any reduction in grant aid 

awards in year 3 for all multi-year agreements (2019/20) to the Cabinet 
Member with responsibility for the voluntary sector on the basis that, as 
previously approved, the awards for year 3 will be within the parameters set 
out in the September 2016 Cabinet report, between 75% and 100% of the 
year 1 value. 

   
11.3 Reasons for Decision 
  
11.3.1 The awards are all within the financial boundaries of the existing multi-year 

agreements and the budget available to the Council.   
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11.3.2 The Cabinet Member responsible for the Voluntary Sector can already set the 
level of grant award if it is the same percentage reduction across the funds and 
delegating the option to vary any percentage reduction across the funds allows 
timely decision making that takes into account needs, impact, as well as the funds 
available for the grant awards. 

  
11.4 Alternatives Considered and Rejected 
  
11.4.1 Due to there not being sufficient funds available to award all groups 100% of the 

year 1 value in year 2, the proposal is to award different levels of grant across the 
funds based on the strategic needs and impact assessments.  The Council 
wishes to protect, as far as possible, front line delivery of the grant aid recipient 
organisations that work directly with the most vulnerable and marginalised in the 
city.  Therefore, most groups will have a 10% reduction of the potential 20% 
maximum reduction.  Sheffield Citizens Advice will receive a 2.6% reduction, 
which reflects the increasing reliance of many households on advice regarding 
welfare reform and the evidence from other areas that where Universal Credit has 
already been rolled-out, Citizens Advice becomes even more crucial in managing 
the transition for many households. Infrastructure support will receive a 20% 
reduction.   

  
 


